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Minutes of Meeting 
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Surgeon General’s Conference Room 

Parklawn Building 
                            1300-1545 

Members Present: 
 
In Rockville:  
CDR Beth Fabian Fritsch, FDA-Rockville, MD 
CDR Nita Sood (Chair), HRSA- Rockville, MD 
 
 
 
 

LCDR Tara Turner (Executive Secretary),  
FDA- Silver Spring, MD 

 
 
 

 
Via Telephone:  
RADM Robert Pittman (CPO), IHS-Rockville, MD 
CAPT James Bresette, IHS-Rockville, MD 
CAPT Kimberly Zietlow, IHS-Red Lake, MN 
CDR Christopher Allen, CDC-Atlanta, GA 
CDR Bradley Bishop, IHS-Sells, AZ 

(alt for CAPT McClelland) 
CDR Richard DeCederfelt, NIH-Bethesda, MD 
CDR Richard Glabach, OCCFM-Rockville, MD 
CDR Rey Marbello, IHS-Whiteriver, AZ 
 (alt for CDR Close) 
CDR Michael Shiber, BOP-Cumberland, MD 
CDR Matthew Tarosky, FDA-Rockville, MD 
CDR Peter Vermilyea, IHS-Winslow, AZ 
 
 
 
 

 
 
LCDR Violette Ganoe (Vice-Chair), BOP-Bradford, 

PA  
LCDR Kristina Joyce (JOAG Rep),  
   FDA-Philadelphia, PA 
LCDR Larry Lim, FDA-Rockville, MD 
 (alt for CDR Kremzner) 
LCDR Jeff Mouakket, HRSA-Dallas, TX 
LCDR Jeffrey Newman, BOP-Springfield, MO 
LCDR James Saunders, FDA-Silver Spring, MD 
 (alt for CDR Garvey) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Members Absent: 
CAPT Robert McClelland, IHS-Elko, NV 

(alt present) 
CDR Tamara Close, IHS-Whiteriver, AZ 
 (alt present) 
CDR Samuel Foster, IHS-White Earth, MN 
 (alt absent) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CDR Patricia Garvey, FDA-Silver Spring, MD 
 (alt present) 
CDR Mary Kremzner, FDA-Rockville, MD 
 (alt present) 
CDR Michael Long (Past Chair) BOP-Butner, NC 
CDR Jacqueline Thomas, OCCO-Rockville, MD 
 (alt absent) 
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Guests*: 
RADM (ret) Richard Walling, ASHP Foundation 
CAPT Don Brown, DIHS-Florence, AZ 
CAPT Michael Forman, IHS-Aberdeen, SD 
CAPT Sharon Gershon, FDA-Rockville, MD 
CAPT Charles Hoppes, FDA-Rockville, MD 
CAPT Lia Prela, CMS-Baltimore, MD 
CDR Chae Chong, DIHS-Elizabeth, NJ 
CDR Scott Giberson, IHS-Rockville, MD 
CDR James Good, DIHS-Tacoma, WA 
CDR Dana Hall, OS-Kansas City, MO 
CDR Josephine Lyght, HRSA-Rockville, MD 
CDR Laura Pincock, FDA-Silver Spring, MD 
CDR Judy Rose, IHS-Anchorage, AK 
CDR Deborah Thompson, USCG-New London, CT 
CDR Teresa Watkins, FDA-Rockville, MD 
CDR Christine Yu, DIHS-El Centro, CA 
LCDR James Barlow, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Christine Bina, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Vicky Borders-Hemphill, FDA-Silver 
Spring, MD 
 

 
LCDR Arianne Camphire, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Janelle Derbis, FDA-Chicago, IL 
LCDR Sheryl Gunther, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Christina Lee, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Jeffrey Mallette, BOP-Pensacola, FL 
LCDR Sohail Mosaddegh, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Diem Ngo, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Binh Nguyen, FDA-Irvine, CA 
LCDR Keith Olin, FDA-Silver Spring, MD 
LCDR Mimi Phan, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Patrick Romero, USCG-Clearwater, FL 
LCDR Stanley Shepperson, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Kendra Stewart, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Emily Thakur, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Beverly Weitzman, FDA-Rockville, MD 
LCDR Karen Williams, HRSA-Rockville, MD 
LT Ibad Khan, FDA-Atlanta, GA 
LT Liatte Krueger, BOP-Rochester, MN 
LT Nicole Vesely, FDA-Rockville, MD 
Steve Allen, ASHP Foundation 
Raj Patel, pharmacy student 

 
 *Guests attending the meeting via call in are requested to email their rank, name, agency, and location      
      information to the PharmPAC secretary at tara.turner@fda.hhs.gov.      

 
Call to Order:  CDR Nita Sood (nsood@hrsa.gov) 
 
CDR Sood called the October 2007 Pharmacist Professional Advisory Committee (PharmPAC) meeting to 
order. 
Acceptance of September 07 PharmPAC Meeting Minutes:  CDR Nita Sood (nsood@hrsa.gov) 
  
Minutes from the September 6, 2007 PharmPAC meeting were accepted with edits.   

 
Guest Presentation – ASHP Center for Health System Pharmacy Leadership 
 
RADM (ret) Richard Walling and Steve Allen provided a presentation on pharmacy leadership, including 
information on training programs offered by the ASHP Foundation (see attached handouts). 

 
Section Lead Comments: 
 
Administration  CDR Patricia Garvey (patricia.garvey@fda.hhs.gov) / CAPT Kimberly Zietlow 
(kimberly.zietlow@ihs.gov) 
 

♦ Student Awards→CDR Beth Fritsch 
o Last year was the first time we proposed group awards 
o Some officers have expressed concerns as follows: 

 group status diminished the significance of the award 
 there was no increase in the number of nominations 
 some schools did not know how to define a group 

o Subcommittee recommends making this an individual award again 
o Discussion 

 Need to give it another chance 
 Need to clarify definition of group at the PAC level – difficult for UPOCs to 

make sure they send a consistent message 
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 Suggestion was made to give one award per school and if it’s a group, give the 
group a name 

o PAC voting membership voted to change the student award back to an individual only 
award (Yes=16; No=1; Abstain=1) 

o Nomination packages need to go out in December 2007 
 
 

♦ History Project→CDR Laura Pincock 
o LT Jeff Vang and LCDR Arianne Camphire had a telecom regarding the history of the 

IHS 
o Continuing to work on documenting milestones 
o Meeting again with the PHS historian regarding the timeline 

 
 

♦ Liaison Reports→CAPT Walter Holt (walter.holtjr@cdc.hhs.gov) 
 

American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy (AACP) 

      September AACP News Now Available Online! http://www.aacp.org/ 
The September edition of AACP News is packed with news and a sleek new design. This issue 
contains highlights from the House of Delegates meeting in August, coverage of the Inaugural 
Experiential Education Administrator's Workshop, information about a new Web-based 
encyclopedia, as well as an introduction to the newest members of the AACP staff. All this and 
more is in the September edition of AACP News! 

American Pharmacists Association (APhA) 

      October is American Pharmacists Month, and this is your time to shine! “Know Your 
Medicine - Know Your Pharmacist” is the 2007 theme, and APhA wants you to take this special 
opportunity to help consumers understand what a valuable resource you are. Whether it's getting 
their medications, or getting their medications to work, your patients need you, and this is the 
month to showcase all that you do to improve medication use and advance patient care. APhA 
Executive Vice President John A. Gans, PharmD, sends his congratulations to you on this special 
occasion, and his message is simple: Celebrate!  

     The APhA Annual Meeting and Exposition, held March 14-17, 2008 in San Diego, is the single 
event you need to attend to discover the latest trends and best practices in pharmacy, while sharing 
experiences and ideas with 7,000 pharmacy professionals from every practice setting; chain, 
independent, hospital, federal, long-term care, nuclear, and more.  Registration and housing will 
open October 11th. 

    The National Community Pharmacists Association (NCPA), the American Pharmacists 
Association (APhA), the National Alliance of State Pharmacy Associations (NASPA) and Mirixa 
Corporation today announced the beta launch of www.RxWiki.com, the first Web 2.0 medication 
therapy management encyclopedia for consumers, written and edited by pharmacists. RxWiki is a 
free website publishing pharmaceutical, over-the-counter, and nutraceutical medication 
information. RxWiki also serves as a community network for pharmacists to create and share 
information for their patients and consumers at large, and to collaborate in the advancement of 
Medication Therapy Management (MTM).  

     The American Pharmacists Association is calling for candidates in the 2008 APhA-Academy of 
Pharmacy Practice and Management (APhA-APPM) and APhA-Academy of Pharmaceutical 
Research and Science (APhA-APRS) Elections.  The application is now available at 
www.pharmacist.com.  
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If you are interested in running for office, you must complete the application by December 14, 
2007 and return it to Meredith Nelson by email at mnelson@aphanet.org, fax (202) 628-0443, or 
mail to 1100 15th Street NW, Washington, DC 20005. 

     The Journal of the American Pharmacists Association (JAPhA) is soliciting manuscripts for a 
special issue of the Journal on the theme of Practice-based Research Networks. This special 
JAPhA issue will be published in March/April 2008 in conjunction with the Annual Meeting of the 
American Pharmacists Association being held in San Diego, California, March 14-18, 2008. L. 
Douglas Ried, associate editor, will co-edit the special issue with Dr. Earlene Lipowski, College 
of Pharmacy, University of Florida.  
 
The Journal is soliciting manuscripts that describe your experiences with implementing and 
sustaining a practice based research network and, especially, the findings of research projects that 
emanated from it. The research projects can represent studies along the continuum of research 
from individual pilot studies to implementation, evaluation, and outcomes of services built on 
evidence based medicine and guidelines within the organization. Manuscripts must be submitted 
to the Journal by October 31, 2007 for review. Submit manuscripts at Manuscript Central 
(http://mc.manuscriptcentral.com/japha/ ). Please mention in the submission letter that you are 
submitting it for the special issue on Practice-based Research Networks. If you have any 
questions, please contact associate editor L. Douglas Ried by phone (352-273-6259) or by email 
(Ried@cop.ufl.edu ) or Dr. Earlene Lipowski by phone (352-273-6256) or email 
(Lipowski@cop.ufl.edu ).    

 

     The APhA Foundation's Incentive Grants for Practitioner Innovation in Pharmaceutical Care offer 
pharmacists seed money to implement or support an existing patient care service within their 
pharmacy practice. Grants are available in the following areas:  

•         Community/Ambulatory Pharmacists  

•         Pharmacy Residents and their Preceptors  

•         Federal Pharmacists Incentive Grants  

•         Project-Specific Incentive Grants  

o        Serving patients with Pain Management  

o        Immunization Incentive Grants 

The deadline for all non-Federal Grants is October 15, 2007. Apply Today! The deadline for 
Federal Grants is December 15, 2007. 

Academy of Managed Care Pharmacy (AMCP) 

      Call for Proposals Now Open! Proposals are due to AMCP no later than Friday, November 2, 
2007!  

      Nominations are now open..."Submit your suggestions now for AMCP's Board of Directors, 
officers, AMCP awards, or volunteer for committee service. Go online to read about the necessary 
qualifications and to obtain applications.  

 American Society of Health-System Pharmacists (ASHP) 

     Register for the 2007 ASHP Midyear Clinical Meeting and Exhibition on or before October 17 
and save $50 off member or non-member regular pre-registration fees! See the Registration Form 
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for details. ASHP-discounted member rates also apply to members of the Canadian Society of 
Hospital Pharmacists (CSHP). 

      Pharmacy Resident Practice-Based Grant Program 

This research grant program support practice-based research in medication use conducted by 
residents in ASHP-accredited pharmacy residency programs and residents in pharmacy residency 
programs that have submitted an application for ASHP accreditation. Applications are now 
available. The deadline for receipt of completed applications is November 1, 2007. 

      Federal Services Junior Investigator Research Grant Program 

This grant supports junior investigators or practitioners new to research in the federal services 
sector of health professionals. Applications are now available; the deadline for receipt of 
completed applications is December 3, 2007. 

      Applications available for Research Boot Camp: October 1, 2007  

      Applications available for Hospital Pharmacist-Hospitalist Collaboration: Improving 
Glycemic Control in Hospitalized Patients: October 15, 2007  

      Deadline for Pharmacy Leadership Academy applications: October 31, 2007 

American Society of Consultant Pharmacists (ASCP) 

      ASCP MEMBERS: Your opinion counts! Please take a few minutes to complete your 
membership survey today!

      National Consultant & Senior Care Pharmacists Week is October 22-28. Check out the 
materials available to promote this event.

      The Fundamentals of Consultant Pharmacy workshop for pharmacists new to providing 
pharmacy services in skilled nursing facilities will be held November 13-14 at the annual meeting. 
Sign-up today!

      Pharmacy-Based Immunization Delivery certificate training program, November 18 after the 
annual meeting, teaches pharmacists the skills necessary to become a primary source for vaccine 
information and administration.

 
Communication  CDR Samuel Foster (Samuel.Foster@ihs.gov ) / CDR Richard Glabach 
(Richard.Glabach@hhs.gov) 
 

♦ PharmPAC Website →CDR Glabach 
o Format information has been sent to CAPT Nick Quaglietta 
 

♦ Public Health Pharmacy Workgroup 
o PHS Youth Corps presentation (see attached handouts)→ CAPT Charles Hoppes 

 CAPT Hoppes provided a presentation regarding a proposal for development of 
a PHS Youth Corps, similar to those of the other uniformed services 

 CAPT Hoppes will meet with CAPT Robert Tosatto (Medical Reserve Corps) 
and RADM David Rutstein (OFRD) to present this proposal 

 
o Injury Prevention presentation(see attached handouts) →CAPT Sharon Gershon 

and LCDR Sheryl Gunther 
 Preparing to present to area elementary schools 
 Have confirmed presentations at 9 schools 
 Also have officers who will present in New Jersey and Oklahoma 
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 Would like to recognize the efforts of LCDR Sheryl Gunther and CDR John 
Quinn (Co-Leads) and LCDR Kendra Stewart, LCDR Dev Patel, LCDR Tia 
Harper-Velazquez, LCDR Binh Nguyen, and CAPT Charles Hoppes for their 
assistance in developing the presentation 

 Several officers have volunteered to prepare the next presentation on healthy 
eating/healthy lifestyles 

 Send comments to LCDR Sheryl Gunther (Sheryl.gunther@fda.hhs.gov) or 
CDR John Quinn (john.quinn@fda.hhs.gov) 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

JOAG Report  LCDR Kristina Joyce (kristina.joyce@fda.hhs.gov) 
  

♦ JOAG Newsletter for Fall 2007 was sent out last week via JOAG and Pharmacist listservs 
♦ JOAG still has PHS merchandise from the last COA Symposium available, including engraved 

coinholders, and continues to offer free shipping.  Please contact LCDR Kristina Joyce if you are 
interested. 

♦ New Executive Committee for 2007-2008 as of Oct 1st: 
o LCDR Aimee Treffiletti, Chair 
o LCDR Maleeka Glover, Chair-Elect 
o LCDR Jonathan Rash, Vice-Chair 
o LCDR Jean Pierre DeBarros, Treasurer 
o LTJG Jessica Schwarz, Secretary 
o LCDR Thomas Pryor, Ex-Officio 

♦ October 12th is the next general membership meeting from 1300-1500.  I encourage all junior 
officers to attend in person (Surgeon General’s Conference Room) or by telephone (Phone:  888-
322-1791  Passcode:  83301). 

 
Agency Reports  
 

♦ Ex-Minimus Agencies – CDR Chris Allen provided a report for CDC 
o Ground beef recall September 29; CDC was asked to assist several state health 

departments; limited to approximately 8 states 
o Marburg virus in Uganda– outbreak in a remote province in a mine; CDC team went in; 

reservoir identified as fruit bats; contact tracing and isolation is the key to controlling 
this type of outbreak 

o Democratic Republic of Congo – CDC was sent to investigate an Ebola outbreak; death 
toll of approximately 171 people 

 
♦ National Institutes of Health (NIH) –CDR Richard DeCederfelt 

o Clinical Pharmacology Course is offered on NIH campus in Masur auditorium; will 
provide more information at the next meeting 

 
♦ Food and Drug Administration (FDA) –CDR Matthew Tarosky  

o See written report 
 

♦ Bureau of Prisons (BOP) –LCDR Jeffrey Newman  
o Nothing new to report 
 

♦ Indian Health Service (IHS) CDR Bradley Bishop 

 6

mailto:Sheryl.gunther@fda.hhs.gov
mailto:john.quinn@fda.hhs.gov
mailto:kristina.joyce@fda.hhs.gov


o Tamper-proof Rx pad requirement was extended by 6 months 
o Multiple TDY opportunities are available throughout IHS; if interested, contact CDR 

Bishop or CDR Ed Stein; this information will also be distributed over the Rx Jobs 
listserv 

o Position of IHS principal pharmacy consultant PD is being developed and classified 
 

♦ DHS – LCDR Patrick Romero (USCG) 
o CDR Debra Thompson has been nominated as the DHS alternate to the PharmPAC 
o CAPT Mary Fong thanks everyone for their concern following her recent accident 

 
♦ Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) – LCDR Jeff Mouakket 

o Brown bag sessions sponsored by HRSA Office of Commissioned Corps Affairs; very 
helpful to officers; cover a broad array of topics 

o Listserv set up for HRSA officers (via NIH website) 
 

♦ Office of the Secretary (OS) – CDR Jacqueline Thomas  
o Representative absent.CDR Thomas is no longer with the Office of the Secretary; her 

term will end on October 31st 
 

2008 COF Scientific Symposium  LCDR Christine Bina (christine.bina@fda.hhs.gov) 
 

♦ Message was sent yesterday over the Pharmacist listserv 
♦ Planning committee decided to keep Category Day on Tuesday, June 10th – will send updated 

message 
♦ Call for volunteers 
♦ Need to gather a group of speakers relatively quickly 
♦ Will run subject matter by RADM Pittman 
♦ Theme is “Back to Basics” 
♦ CDR Sood suggested inviting the pharmacist lead from the USNS Comfort 

 
PAC Chair Report→ CDR Nita Sood (nsood@hrsa.gov) 
 

o The PharmPAC expresses condolences to CAPT Kimberly Zietlow on the passing of her 
husband. 

o As of November 1 the PharmPAC will transition to its new leadership for the 2007-2008 
operational year.  Both LCDR Violette Ganoe and CDR Beth Fritsch will undoubtedly 
serve the PharmPAC with distinction as they have this past year as Vice-Chair and 
Recruitment Section co-Lead respectively.  LCDR Sohail Mosaddegh will serve as 
Executive Secretary.  There are three new pharmacy liaisons to JOAG- LCDR Kristina 
Joyce, LCDR Kiem Ngo and LCDR Lori Hall.  LCDR Joyce will be doing the monthly 
report for the PharmPAC. 

CDR Sood began by presenting the fourth quarter and final report to the PAC for the operational year 
2006-2007.  The highlights of the great work done by your PharmPAC as follows:  

Administration Section:   
 

• The Administration section completed the process of PharmPAC membership nominations.  There 
are 5 new voting members who will begin their 3 year term starting 1 November.  CAPT Lia Prela 
from CMS, CDRs Christine Yu and Josephine Lyght from HRSA, CDR Scott Giberson and 
LCDR Brent Hobbs from IHS.  Congratulations to all the new incoming members! 
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Career Development:  

• Another successful immunization class was held on September 14th in the DC area - 30 additional 
pharmacists were trained in the APhA immunization course.  Thanks to CAPT Bresette, CDRs 
Pincock and Olin for teaching the course and thanks to LCDR Keith Olin for coordinating the 
efforts.  CDR Shiber trained 9 BOP pharmacists at the BOP training in Colorado. 

• The non-APhA position paper is almost---It will be ready to go to OFRD by end of this month.  
The workgroup has identified non-APhA courses offered in the country that are equivalent to 
APhA and the PharmPAC is requesting OFRD to recognize them for deployment purposes.   

• Once again this year- PHS pharmacists are providing flu vaccines at the FOH sites- Parklawn, and 
Whiteoak, and Outreach at VA and EPA locations. 

• The PharmPAC has made great head way in attempting to get the APhA self-study modules on the 
OFRD website.  Final touches are being made with OFRD and RADM Rutstein.  The PharmPAC 
hopes to have that accomplished by the end of this month. 

• Readiness numbers- CDR Sood commended each and every pharmacy officer in helping the 
pharmacy category achieve 84.1% readiness status as of September 23.  The 84.1% is a very big 
deal for a large category.  In fact, it’s the highest percentage among the larger categories.   

• Pharmacy Mentoring Program that was revitalized in May 2006 with ever growing mentor/mentee 
match-ups.  Due to concerns about mentors signing up to be mentors for CV purposes and not 
giving the attention the mentees deserve.  One possible solution was to hold a mentor training.  
The first computer based training session was held on Aug 16th.  This training was recorded and is 
posted on the PharmPAC website.  All new mentors will be expected to view this prior to getting 
assignments as mentors.  CAPT Golson will be providing a full reporting at the November 
meeting. 

• Information that is important to all officers for promotion, assimilations has been updated and 
posted on the PharmPAC website. 

• The newly formed publishing workgroup is on its way.  An article is almost complete that 
showcases the great work that PHS pharmacists are doing out there.  Also, gets the word out about 
PHS as a career path. 

• The new clinical subgroup has been formed and the PharmPAC will be hearing more about that in 
the upcoming months.   

• CDC’s IETA program was presented.  Fellow pharmacists CDR Diwa and LCDR Thomas both 
graduates of the program gave the great presentation at the September meeting. 

 
 
 
 

Communication Section:  

• PLANT – in is place to have new profiles posted on the website and disseminated via pharmacist 
and student listserv.  PLANT Profiles for Dr. Ilisa Bernstein and CAPT Justina Molzon were 
completed.   

• The PHPW had identified some public health focus areas; On school outreach activities to prevent 
injuries/accidents in children and CAPT Hoppes presentation on the Youth Corps. 
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• Thanks to LCDR Dev Patel and LCDR Jim Barlow for a great job as always with posting 
updated/new information to the PAC website.  

 

Recruitment:  

The student section is sending messages on the student listserv- one was sent on the COSTEP 
experience by ENS Saomony Cheam and the other on the Commissioned Corps.     

 

CDR Sood also recognized the officers providing the Agency Reports – these reports have been very 
informative.  Other officers should consider taking over to present Agency Reports. 

 
 
 
 

CDR Sood made some personal comments-  

CDR Sood was thankful to have had the opportunity to serve as the PharmPAC chair and to have worked 
with members of the PAC.  She indicated, she ends her term with hopes that she had served the PharmPAC 
well.  She is proud of the great accomplishments of the PharmPAC and acknowledged this would not have 
been possible without the support of the CPO RADM Pittman, the dedication, commitment and hard work 
by the PAC members, section leads, and subcommittee members.  She stated that the PharmPAC members 
were instrumental in moving the motivated agenda forward.  One frustration was: it takes an inordinate 
amount of time to recognize officers for their work to the PAC and the Corps.  She hoped the new PHS 
awards program will recognize deserving officers for their accomplishments and achievements in a timely 
manner. 
 
During the 2006-2007 operational year, the PharmPAC did considerable work around the Transformation 
Process and there is considerable work still to be done.  CDR Sood hoped that the PHS pharmacy officers, 
continue to take an active role in Transformation and be part of a team to shape the Commissioned Corps.   
 
CPO Comments→ RADM Robert Pittman (Robert.Pittman@ihs.gov)  

♦ Announcements 
o Thanks to the PAC for its outstanding work over the past year. 
o Thanks to the outgoing Chair (CDR Nita Sood), Vice-Chair (LCDR Violette Ganoe), and 

Executive Secretary (LCDR Tara Turner). 
o Congratulations to CAPT Kathleen Downs on her return from the Pelleliu mission – an 

article is expected in AJHP. 
 

♦ Pharmacy in North America 
o RADM attended a meeting last week in Mexico City with pharmacist leaders from 

Mexico and Canada 
o Discussed the future of hospital pharmacy in North America 

 
♦ Medicare 

o Attended presentation today with pharmacists regarding Medicare Part D 
o New enrollment starts in November 
o Use the plan finder tool to assist patients 

 
♦ Transformation 

o Streamlined process for recruitment (e-CAD) 
o Expect to be up and running at end of October 

♦ COERs 
o Due to raters next week 
o For questions please talk to your agency liaison 
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♦ Career Counseling 
o Officers in the lower quartile of the last promotion cycle have been notified that they will 

have mandatory career counseling 
♦ Tricare 

o Effective October 1, Tricare has taken charge of the Pharmacoeconomic Center at Fort 
Sam Houston, Texas 

 
Old/New Business: 

♦ None 
 

The meeting was adjourned @1545. 
 
 
Next Meeting Date: 
 
November 1, 2007, from 1300 to 1600 EST, Surgeon General’s Conference Room; Agenda and call-in 
information will be distributed prior to the meeting 

 
Useful Links and Contact Info: 
 

♦ Emails:  PharmPAC@list.nih.gov 
PHS-Pharmacists@list.nih.gov
PHS-RX-JOBS@list.nih.gov
PHS-Rx-Students@list.nih.gov

 
♦ Listservs:   PHS Pharmacists   https://list.nih.gov/archives/phs-pharmacists.html 

     PHS Rx Students    https://list.nih.gov/archives/phs-rx-students.html  
    OFRD         https://list.nih.gov/archives/ccrf.html
    RPh Job Vacancies  https://list.nih.gov/archives/phs-rx-jobs.html
    CCMIS        https://list.nih.gov/archives/ccinformation-l.html
    CC Vacancies     https://list.nih.gov/archives/ccvacancies-l.html  

PHS Immunizing Pharmacists https://list.nih.gov/archives/phs-immunizing-
pharm.html

 
♦ Websites:    PharmPAC        http://hhs.gov/pharmacy 

      CCMIS        http://dcp.psc.gov
      USPHS           http://www.usphs.gov
      OFRD           http://oep.osophs.dhhs.gov/ccrf
 
 

--Respectfully Submitted, 
 
_______________________________________/__________________ 
LCDR Tara Turner, Executive Secretary     Date 
 
______________________________________/___________________ 
CDR Nita Sood, Chair                                  Date 
 
______________________________________/___________________ 
RADM Robert E. Pittman, CPO                      Date 
 
 
Attachments: 

1. FDA Agency Report 
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2. Recruitment Section Report 
3. ASHP Center for Health System Pharmacy Leadership presentation 
4. Youth Corps presentation 
5. Injury Prevention presentation 
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